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Labor-Management Council Minutes
Meeting Date:  May 2, 2014
President’s Conference Room, Tod Hall
In Attendance: John Beshara, Chief of Police (FOP); Dr. Annette Burden, Council Co-Chair (OEA); Dr. Mary Lou DiPillo (Faculty Relations); Connie Frisby (ACE); Lonnie Gentry (ACE); Michael Glonek (APAS); Jacquelyn Daniel-Johnson (APAS); Neal McNally, Interim VP for Finance and Administration; Kevin Reynolds, Chief Human Resources Officer; Dr. Teri Riley, Interim Provost and Interim Council Co-Chair; Dr. Helene Sinnreich (OEA); Dr. Stephanie Smith (Director, Faculty Relations); and Brittany Bowyer, VP for Finance and Administration.  No Student Government Representatives were at the meeting due to new leadership transition.
Rumors/Check-In Updates
Dr. Sinnreich told the group she heard on the news that the Board of Trustees hadn’t even done a Google search on one of the Presidential finalists, Dr. Mary Cullinan, who has a vote of no confidence from the faculty at Southern Oregon University.  Dr. Riley stated she had no idea, since she and other members of LMC are not involved in the search process.
Ms. Frisby announced to the Labor Management Council (LMC) that she heard about a 10% cut across the board and wanted to know what that entailed.  Mr. McNally responded that it would be a good topic to discuss during the budget update and passed out a handout of the Budget Development Council’s Assessment and Recommendations as of March 2014, which has been attached.
Budget/Enrollment Update
Mr. McNally briefly indicated to the LMC that the Budget Development Council (BDC) was created based on the 2020 Strategic Plan to help with implementation of budget processes.  The BDC is comprised of divisional representatives only.  No union constituencies are involved.  The members include:

· Ana Bobby

· David Edwards

· Charles Howell, Chair

· Elaine Jacobs

· Debby LaRocco

· Neal McNally

· Gary Sexton

· Ray Shaffer

· Gary Swegan

· Marilyn Ward

Continuing the budget update, Mr. McNally referred to the handout indicating that with the decrease in enrollment in the past three years and the decrease in funding monies, YSU has a big shortfall.  The BDC has learned that temporary or one time budget reductions, such as not filling vacancies does not work well and that deficit funding is not sustainable to use.  With another projected enrollment decline, the deficit for FY15 would be approximately $11 million.  No adjustments have been made to match the loss of revenue.   To address Ms. Frisby’s question about the 10% cuts, Mr. McNally said the 9.8% cuts are across the board.  Each division needs to create a budget plan to meet the budget reduction targets indicated by the BDC in a strategic approach to off-set the deficit.  The FY15 budget report will be reviewed by the Board of Trustees in June.  The report is currently being generated and will not be finalized until later this month.  Mr. McNally indicated that these reductions will not balance the budget in a year, but they are hoping to see changes in two to five years of implementation to try and balance the large deficit.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson wanted to know if the cuts were just personnel related.  Dr. Riley and Mr. McNally answered that the cuts will be base cuts or permanent cuts made accordingly by each division and may include personnel, travel and supplies. 

Dr. Sinnreich asked if athletics was asked to make cuts also.  Mr. McNally asked the group to refer to page two of the BDC handout under Short-Term Actions for the bullet point which read “Review the long-term sustainability of our Division I athletic programs in light of other institutional needs,” and he added that the BDC is sensitive to the fact that the Board of Trustees realizes that athletics is highly funded.  Dr. Sinnreich interjected by stating that the Division I funding requirement is there, but marginal cuts can be made to subsidize the $10 million deficit.  Mr. McNally said in trying to cut spending and Division I athletics which is expensive to run, he would like to have the help of the Board to make a decision per the BDC’s recommendations.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson asked why there was such a large deficit in athletics, and Mr. McNally indicated that only 25% is generated by athletics and 75% of the money comes from the general fund.  Dr. Smith felt that someone from the Athletic Department should attend the next LMC meeting, and the group agreed, possibly getting Ron Strollo, Director of Athletics, or Elaine Jacobs, Associate Athletics Director, to come and talk about athletics.
Dr. Sinnreich and Dr. Smith feel that the Board needs to give the YSU community justification to support athletics.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson asked if athletics gets close to $1 million to play Division I teams, then where is the money going.  Dr. Sinnreich looked at the FY14 budget report on her cellphone and indicated that $13 million is being spent by the athletics department and $4.4 million is for athletic scholarships.  Mr. McNally indicated to the group that athletic scholarship money does not come from the YSU-Foundation, but from the general fund.  Dr. Smith said maybe NCAA rules dictated what YSU can do to fund athletics.  Dr. Sinnreich wanted to know how YSU can be called a research institute, when we don’t have the money for needed tools and equipment, but we have money for athletics.  Mr. McNally said that all schools are affected just like ours.  Dr. Smith questioned whether or not private sources of funding (donors) are being looked at for specific projects.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson wanted to know where the money goes from renting loges and if the Penguin Club members can help off-set the deficit and support athletics.  Dr. Sinnreich indicated that she has asked the same question to Randy Dunn when he was President, and he dodged her question.  Mr. McNally told the group that the Penguin Club is already helping with athletic projects.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson asked if athletics has any ideas to help increase revenue and asked about the upcoming Horizon League Championship being hosted at YSU and if this would help.  Mr. McNally said yes, but there are always costs associated with things.
Ms. Frisby asked who approves projects for athletics to expand the weight room or to get other new things or renovate areas.  She feels that to see buildings on campus in need of renovation or general maintenance, but no work can be done because YSU has no money, is embarrassing with prospective students and other individuals and groups coming to campus.  Mr. McNally indicated that state funding for capital appropriations go for educational buildings.  Dr. Sinnreich asked why athletics doesn’t get the same amount of money everyone else does, and maybe they can defer maintenance in athletics to share money to help the rest of campus.  A brief discussion came up regarding how athletics gets great students and players, but whether it is based on great programs and features in athletics or the athletic coaches themselves and the relationship that is developed between a coach and their team.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson said well, if it is the great coaches, then we need to have the money to pay for those great coaches.  She also said that a donor gave money to redo the basketball screening room, not to YSU in general or to maybe say the Biology Department, but to Athletics because he loves basketball.  She and Dr. Smith asked if athletics gets donations, does money athletics gets from the general fund gets off-set by donations it receives.  Mr. McNally said no and that it is basically extra money for athletics to use.  Dr. Smith feel that athletics does things based on wants and not needs, as in they already had a screening room, but they had money, so they decided to make it better.  Dr. Smith wanted to know if athletics makes a prioritized list of needs and wants and whether or not YSU has a list to necessitate all of campus needs based on what money there is to go around.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson replied there is no official prioritized list because the last two Presidents did not make fundraising a priority.  Dr. DiPillo asked if YSU had a Visiting Committee to help assess what needs facilitated.  The answer was no, but the STEM College does.  
Dr. Burden informed the group that at Ohio State University labs and doors have name plates with the donor names on them and asked why YSU doesn’t do this.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson said we don’t do this, because the last two Presidents didn’t want to publish a naming menu across campus.  Dr. Burden thinks creative ideas need to be explored to generate and move money around appropriately. 
Dr. Sinnreich wanted to check out YSU’s Capital Funds, and Mr. McNally told her she can view the funds via the Capital Allocations on the State of Ohio’s website under HB497.

Searches Update
Dr. Riley gave a brief rundown of the current position searches on campus:
· Associate Provost, Dean of Graduate School – Bringing candidates to campus this month.  This position is comprised of duties that were split up after Peter Kasvinsky retired.  Duties went to Sal Sanders and Scott Martin, who is retiring June 30.

· Provost – This search will resume again in the fall after a new President is selected.

· President – Candidates will be coming to campus the week of May 5.

· Vice President for Finance & Administration – Search not started yet.

· Vice President for University Advancement – Scott Evans’ last day is May 20, and a search has not started yet.
Dr. Smith asked if the presidential candidates would be staying at the Pollock House during their visit to campus, since they will be living at the residence once chosen.  Dr. Riley indicated that the candidates would be staying at a hotel, and Dr. Smith said they would have to have fresh towels and sheets and clean rooms, so she understood why the candidates would not stay at the house.  However, a question was posed by Ms. Daniel-Johnson on why we don’t have Molly Maid come and clean the house, since that is who she sees over there cleaning all the time.  She asked how much it cost to clean, and Mr. McNally was unsure so he asked Ms. Bowyer, since she is the one responsible for putting the invoices in for payment.  She replied by saying anywhere from $250-360 depending on what areas of the house are being cleaned and how often.  Dr. Smith and Dr. Sinnreich wanted to know if YSU can rent out the property or have tours of the house for $1 or $5.  Mr. McNally said sure, if they can have tours of the White House, then why can’t we have them at the Pollock House.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson said per the President’s Chief of Staff, the Pollock House is only for VIP’s, and faculty and staff are not allowed in the building.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson also stated this because this house in on public property and paid for primarily through public money, it is a public building and should be open to the public.  Dr. DiPillo said she recalls the Women’s Club being invited to go to the house in the fall of 2013 for a party.  Dr. Sinnreich said well aren’t we all donors, and Ms. Daniel-Johnson said yes, faculty and staff make up 9% of the dollars raised through the Annual Fund. She reminded all of those in attendance that they are donors to the university and that is “their” house as well.
Dr. Smith said morale was important among faculty, and all she hears is people complaining all the time.  Dr. Sinnreich added that faculty morale is down, especially when all they see is people jumping ship, including the President, Vice Presidents, Deans and the upcoming retirement of the Provost.  Dr. Riley indicated that the three Deans were already looking and starting to interview prior to Randy Dunn leaving, they have been at YSU for a long time, and normally Deans don’t stay at one university or college very long.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson asked about the Campus Climate Survey that was done earlier in the year, and Dr. Riley said the survey results will be posted online.  The results are still being aligned with last year’s survey results, and it is taking some time to create a final report.  Ms. Frisby said that YSU doesn’t try to promote keeping people around on campus; it would be wise since they are familiar with how things work here. She also said the Board was micromanaging the University.  Dr. Riley stated that Akron is the same way and so are many other schools’ Board members.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson said the Board has moved from governing to managing in the last three to four years.  Dr. Burden indicated that it has been at least six to seven years and it has been happening all across Ohio.  It bothers her that when reaching out to the Board for help or input, their inquiries were ignored.  
Dr. Burden also indicated that she spoke to the Leadership of Academic Senate for faculty in regards to the 7 a.m. meetings with the presidential candidates.  The person told her he was told they will have the meeting at that time and there was nothing to do about changing it.  She said as President of the OEA, it would have been nice to have a say and maybe ask to change the time with another group and have the candidates talk to faculty at 9:30 a.m. instead.  
Ms. Daniel-Johnson asked about safety and security for the presidential forums, and Chief Beshara said a plan has been put in place for each one.  Dr. Smith added that everyone should have arrived early to see Cynthia Anderson, because the location was packed with people and with Jim Tressel coming to campus it is going to be worse.  She wanted to know if they could change the location of the forum to the Chestnut Room in Kilcawley Center or to a room in the Williamson College of Business Administration to accommodate more people at the 2 p.m. YSU Public Forum that will be held in Tod Hall, Board Room.  Chief Beshara said the location will not change because they already have a plan in place.  The Board Room has a maximum capacity, and once it is filled, no one else will be allowed in.  Dr. Riley said she would mention the LMC concerns to the President’s Office.  Ms. Bowyer then asked if there would be a live feed of the 2 p.m. Forum, and the group didn’t know.  Dr. Riley said she would ask the President’s Office about it as well.  Dr. Smith said if a live feed will be available that it should be communicated to the campus.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson said she understands safety and security are the number one concern, but treating every candidate fairly should be number two.
Announcements
Mr. Reynolds informed the group that since Martin Bramlett retired a replacement has been selected and will start on May 5.  Mr. Allan Boggs will be the new Director of Labor and Employee Relations.  He is coming from Wright State with 13 years of experience, and prior to that the University of Maine and 19 years at Pittsburgh University.  He is well experienced and will be attending the LMC meetings in the future.
Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 10:21 a.m.
Agenda Items for the Next Meeting
1) Enrollment Update – Gary Swegan
2) Budget Update – Neal McNally
3) Athletics Discussion – Elaine Jacobs 
4) Marketing Efforts Discussion – Mark Van Tilburg (tentative)
5) Introduction of New President (tentative)
Next Labor Management Council Meeting:  
Tuesday, July 8, 2014, 9:00 a.m.
President’s Conference Room
Respectfully submitted,
Brittany Bowyer, Recorder
